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The Domino Effect 
- Information for Employers & Unions alike 

Traditionally trade unions have driven hard bargains when negotiating wages and terms and 

conditions for their members. The justification for this has after been that the employer has 

paid exceptionally large salaries to its executive employees. 

There are increasing examples of businesses closing due to unsustainable wage demands. In 

a recent matter a union demanded a 27 % wage increment and embarked on strike action to 

achieve this. The employer who had to agree to the demand so as to retain the business of its 

main customer found a few months later that it was unable to continue with its operations 

and had to cease trading. The consequence is that some 500 jobs were lost and may result in 

some of the employees not finding alternative employment. 

It needs to be communicated that in the current socio-economic climate, as many jobs as 

possible need to be saved. This can only be done by paying sustainable wages. Unions need to 

bear this in mind in that they should under-promise and over-deliver to their members to 

avoid situations where the employer simply cannot sustain the unrealistic financial demands 

which leads to the shedding of jobs. 

With the introduction of the proposed minimum wage, many analysts already suggest that 

this move may have severe effects on the job market. UCT predicts 500 000 job losses 

nationally while the national treasury predicts 715 000 job losses nationally. These are 

startling numbers. The swell of unemployment will cause a severe imbalance in our socio- 

economic environment. Employers will need to develop strategies to accommodate the 

national minimum wage when it is finally promulgated. 

In South Africa there has generally been exemplary conduct by employers who seek to 

address the issue of employment and in good faith engaged in wage negotiations to save jobs 

and sacrifice a small margin on their bottom line, not only focusing on making record profits 

at the expense of workers. 

The domino effect, if the approach and aim of negotiations is not to close the gap of 

inequalities, will be that we further fuel a socio-economic imbalance.  Our economy simply 

cannot afford the burden of an attitude of greed as an emerging country. The focus needs to 

be on creating jobs, sustaining jobs and sharing the fruits of the labour workforce on a humane 

and reasonable basis. Consumers also need to realise that they also need to pay up so as to 

ensure that employers are in a position to pay reasonable wages to their employees.         

-Keorapetse Matlala 

Candidate Attorney 
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Employment Law in the Workplace 

Unfair, but not Unlawful 

In two recent judicial decisions the substitution of the finding of the chairperson at an enquiry has 
been considered in the context of the employer’s disciplinary code or other applicable collective 
agreements. Whether a dismissal in such circumstances would amount to an “unlawful” dismissal 
which would be null and void, resulting in automatic reinstatement, was also considered. 
 
In the first case (South African Revenue Service v Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and 
Arbitration and Others (CCT19/16) [2016] ZACC 38) an employee had made certain racist remarks, 
and was called to attend a disciplinary enquiry. The chairperson of such enquiry found that the 
employee should be suspended without pay for ten days as well as receive a final written warning.  
Following receipt of the report by the parties, the employer then decided to impose the sanction of 
dismissal without providing the employee an opportunity to make any representations.  This was 
despite the collective agreement between the parties which made no provision for substitution of 
findings. The employee successfully challenged his dismissal at the CCMA on the basis that the 
employer’s substitution of the finding of the chairperson of the enquiry was contrary to the 
collective agreement, and consequently his dismissal was unlawful or invalid.  
 
The commissioner, without hearing the merits of the matter, rendered an award that the employee 
be reinstated. After a lengthy legal battle at both the Labour and Labour Appeal Courts, the dispute 
was then referred to the Constitutional Court. It held that the remedy of reinstatement was not 
suitable given the serious nature of the remarks made and the effect this had on the relationship of 
trust. The Constitutional Court did not extensively examine the “lawfulness” of the dismissal, but 
restricted itself to the fairness of the dismissal, in considering the procedural and substantive 
aspects. It set aside the award of reinstatement and awarded compensation to the employee for the 
unfairness of the dismissal. 
  
In the second matter (Moshoeshoe / Neotel (Pty) Ltd [2016] 11 BALR 1206 (CCMA)) very similar facts 

arose. However, in this instance the employee was provided an opportunity to make 

representations on why the final written warning should not be a dismissal. The commissioner 

pointed out that, in light of the aforementioned Constitutional Court judgment, “the Constitutional 

Court’s judgment leaves no room for the view that the unauthorised substitution of sanction by an 

employer in these circumstances would be invalid and whole of unlawful and that it would, for that 

reason alone, render the sanction of dismissal substantively and procedurally unfair. The 

Commission is clearly not empowered to declare the substitution of sanction by the respondent… 

to have been invalid, unlawful or “legally impermissible”. It is also clear that an order of 

reinstatement is out of the question. Nothing prevents the applicant from pursuing his remedies 

under the Act by continuing with this arbitration. The unauthorised substitution of sanction by the 

respondent may well be relevant to the question of substantive and/or procedural unfairness.” 

It thus appears that whilst the substitution of a chairperson’s finding will not render a dismissal 
unlawful and result in the employee’s reinstatement, it may certainly affect the procedural and 
substantive fairness of such dismissal, in which instance an appropriate finding will be made on 
that basis. 

Blair Wassman 
-Senior Associate 

https://protect-za.mimecast.com/s/akp4BZU85bgIq


December 2016 

Commercial Components 
 

Short left 
 

The inclusion of registered trade unions as well as individual employees in the definition of 

affected persons under S 128(1)(a)(ii)and (iii) of the Companies Act 71 of 2008, indicates that 

employees are harmed by the failure and ensuing liquidation of a company or close corporation.  

S 131(1) of the Act stipulates that unless a company has adopted a resolution in terms of S 129 

of the Act to commence business rescue proceedings, an affected person may apply to court at 

any time to place the company in business rescue.  

 The decision of National Union of Metal Workers of South Africa obo Hlongwane and others v 

Wilro Supplies CC (JS207/12) [2015] ZALCJHB 96 (16 March 2015) indicates the success of S131 

of the Act. It highlighted that NUMSA was successful in bringing a counter application against 

Wilro Suppliers CC which had sought to bring an application to the High Court to liquidate itself. 

Numsa opposed the application and requested that Wilro Supplies CC be placed under business 

rescue proceedings instead. The court granted Numsa’s counterclaim and placed Wilro Supplies 

CC under business rescue as it found that it was in the interests of Wilro’s employees to do so, as 

this would keep the employees in employment. 

A lack of funds however, will be a constraint for individual employees approaching the court in 

terms of their rights stipulated under Chapter 6 of the Act. Established trade unions, on the other 

hand, have the necessary legal expertise and financial means at their disposal to commence such 

business rescue proceedings. 

Jodi Poswelletski 
-Senior Associate 

LIQUIDATION             BUSINESS RESCUE 
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A “Short” Thought  
 

Tough Decisions – Tough Times 
- The Concept of Supervening Impossibility 

 

The current disruption of the activities of the main universities in South Africa have held the 

attention of the media for the past months. 

Whilst the focus has justifiably been on the disruptions of the academic activities and the impact 

on the students who remain dedicated to their studies, the plight of those employed by 

universities, have not enjoyed much attention. 

Many university employees have not been in a position to tender their services due to certain 

departments being closed due to violent demonstrations. The question that arises is what 

happens to such employees who are being prevented by groups of protesters from performing 

their principal duty, and that is to work.  

Clearly the situation is not due to the fault on the part of such employees. 

If the disruption endures for the foreseeable future, universities may well be forced to take a 

decision on how to deal with such employees. 

One possibility may be to treat the absence of the employees in question as a supervening 

impossibility of performance.  In this case the universities  will need to prove that the tendering 

of services by the employees has become impossible due to the protest action, and that all 

alternatives considered, have failed to bear any fruit.   

That would entail holding an incapacity enquiry as the law treats such matters as a form of 

incapacity.  

The other possibility would be for the universities to proceed along the lines of operational 

requirements.  This would entail embarking on a consultative process where, amongst others, 

the alternatives to retrenchments will need to be thoroughly investigated.  This could result in 

the affected employees being retrenched and receiving severance packages. 

This is applicable in other industries in that one may consider using supervening impossibility 

of performance in instances where employees are prevented from rendering services by virtue 

of a supervening circumstance through no fault on either their or the employer’s part. 

David Short 

-Director 
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